
 
 

MIRACOSTA COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT  
BOARD OF TRUSTEES  

One Barnard Drive, Oceanside,  CA 
 
 
 

MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING AUGUST 18, 2022 
 (Approved September 15, 2022)  

 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
The Board of Trustees of the MiraCosta Community College District met in open 
session on Thursday, August 18, 2022, both in-person and via Zoom conference. 
President Anna Pedroza called the meeting to order at 4:03 p.m. 

 
II. FLAG SALUTE / ROLL CALL  

Board members present: 
Rick Cassar   Frank Merchat  
William Fischer  Anna Pedroza  
George McNeil  Jacqueline Simon 
 
Board members absent: 
Raye Clendening 
 
Administrators present: 
Superintendent/President Sunny Cooke 
Vice President Tim Flood 
Vice President Charlie Ng 
Vice President Denée Pescarmona 
Vice President Alketa Wojcik 

 
III. TELECONFERENCING OF MEETINGS (Action Required)  

 

A. Approve Continued Observance of  





F. Approve Creation of Ethnic Studies Department and Organization within 
the School of Arts, International Languages and Ethnic Studies (SAILES) 
Reorganization  

G. Approve Fall 2022  Program Components for the Oceanside Unified School 
District CCAP Dual Enrollment Program  

H. Approve Updated Course Agreement with Carlsbad Unified School District 
for the Fa ll 2022 Dual Enrollment Program  

I. 



 
D. Adopt Resolution No. 2 –22/23 in Observance of History and Heritage 

Months  
By motion of Trustee Cassar, seconded by Trustee McNeil, the board adopted 
Resolution No. 2-22/23 in observance of History and Heritage months. 
Vote:    6/0/0 
Aye:   Cassar, Fischer, McNeil, Merchat, Pedroza, Simon 
Abstentions:  None 
Absent:  Clendening 

 
X. PERIODIC REVIEW – BOARD POLICIES (Action Required)c 0.008 Tw 0.56  (:)]TJ
mEW  D.  



Trustee McNeil attended the first women’s soccer scrimmage of the year. He added the 
men’s soccer team also played on Tuesday at CSUSM, and women’s volleyball is also 
underway. Trustee Simon attended the first Friday Art Walk in Oceanside and the 
Oceanside Museum of Art that always has different exhibits.  Trustee Pedroza thanked 
each and every staff and faculty member for the work they do. 

 
B. Students  
No report. 
 
C. Classified Employees 
Classified Senate (CS) President Carl Banks was unable to attend today’s meeting. 
   
D. Faculty  
Academic Senate (AS) President Leila Safaralian reported the first AS meeting took 
place on August 12, followed by the AS retreat, where they worked on team building 
and goal setting. She thanked faculty representing many different Academic Career 
Pathways, as well as many classified professionals, for their participation in the 
Welcome Fest held on Saturday, August 13, on the Oceanside Campus.  Safaralian  
acknowledged Professional Development Chair Aaron Roberts for leading the program. 
The flex week workshops were well-designed with the goal of increasing student 
success at the forefront of the sessions. 

 
E. Vice Presidents  

1. Instructional Services  
Assistant Superintendent/Vice President Pescarmona echoed the 
acknowledgement for outstanding flex sessions, as well as the many other 
activities that have taken place, like the new full time faculty orientation led by 
Chad Tsuyuki and Aaron Roberts, the Associate Faculty orientation led by Al 
Taccone, the open house that John Makevich hosted at the CLC, and the open 
house that Antonio Alarcon hosted at the San Elijo Campus. 
 
Enrollment is down 2.5 percent in headcount and 6 percent in FTES, which is 
improved from previous numbers.  Approximately 58 percent of classes are being 
held online and 42 percent on ground. 
 
Enrollment in noncredit courses is up 12 percent over last fall.  Online and hybrid 
modality options are appealing to a broader range of noncredit students.    
 
In addition to bioscience hub grant awards that were shared at the July board 
meeting, another $2.9 million grant was received from the California Institute for 
Regenerative Medicine, which is a training program that will go through 2027 and 
is securing MiraCosta as the bioscience hub for the nation. Pescarmona thanked 
Dean Mike Fino and his team for their diligent commitment to this work. 

 
 2. Student Services  

Assistant Superintendent/Vice President Wojcik noted the team who organized 
the Welcome Fests for the San Elijo and Oceanside campuses worked for months 
on these events to encourage students and their family members to visit our 
campuses.  The Welcome Fest at the CLC is scheduled for this Saturday. 
 
The DEqCC conference was held earlier today, and Wojcik noted the college has 
already implemented a number of the trauma informed practices suggested by the 
guest speaker.  The Admissions Office continues to work on new patterns of 
fraudulent enrollments.  The Financial Aid Office completed their first 



disbursement today.  She noted that a higher number of Federal PELL grants 
(2,123) were provided this term, even with lower enrollments. 

 
 3. Administrative Services  

Assistant Superintendent/Vice President Flood reported a lot of construction work 
continues on the Oceanside Campus.  He thanked all of the deans and faculty for 
their work on the Bio/Chem Building, which included relocating folks from 
temporary buildings, allowing for construction work to be done at a cost savings. 

 
Flood acknowledged facilities staff and custodial staff for their hard work in 
preparing the campuses for the return of students. 

 
 4. Human Resources  

Assistant Superintendent/Vice President Ng reported Human Resources is 
working on improving the onboarding process, EEO advisory committee,  

 
F. Superintendent/President  

Superintendent/President Cooke thanked College Police, Emergency Operations 
Center personnel, and others for handling the false bomb threat that took place in 
early August at our campuses.  She echoed the praise for Aaron Roberts and the 
flex committee for putting together a strong flex week, and she thanked Violeta 
Sanchez and DEqCC for their work on the Cultural Competency Conference.  
Cooke encouraged MiraCostans to attend the in-person All College Day 
tomorrow, which includes a faculty and student panel.  
 
Trustees will be attending session two of a year-long Vision for Success 
fellowship next week.  They will be with other board members and CEOs from 
exemplar California Community Colleges focused on student success and equity.  
 
Cooke attended a TaylorMade Golf executive leadership conference, where she 
and fellow panelists in the community discussed leading through volatile times. 
Attendees were very interested in our Futures work. 

 
XV. 


